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 SOUTH BROWARD DRAINAGE DISTRICT 

GOVERNING BOARD MEETING MINUTES 

 
SEPTEMBER 14, 2015 

 

Present: 

    Kevin M. Hart, District Director 

James Ryan, Vice Chairperson    Douglas R. Bell, Legal Counsel 

Alanna Mersinger, Commissioner   Reina Muniz, Recording Secretary 

Thomas Good, Commissioner     General Public: See Attached List 

Mercedes Santana-Woodall, Commissioner   

        

Absent: 

Scott Hodges, Chairperson 

Vicki Minnaugh, Treasurer 

Robert E. Goggin, IV, Secretary  

      

--------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------- 

 

01.   CALL TO ORDER/ROLL CALL/PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE 

 

   Vice Chair Ryan called the SBDD Board Meeting to order at 8:04 A.M., with Commissioner 

Mersinger, Commissioner Good, and Commissioner Santana-Woodall present; followed by the 

Pledge of Allegiance.   

  

02.   PUBLIC COMMENT  

 

None.  

 

03.   APPROVAL OF MINUTES 

 

Vice Chair Ryan noted revisions to the minutes as submitted by the District Attorney. 

 

Commissioner Good moved for approval of the minutes of the August 27th, 2015, South Broward 

Drainage District Board meeting as amended.  Motion was seconded by Commissioner Mersinger 

and carried unanimously by those present. 

 

04. DIRECTOR=S REPORT  

 

A. CONTRACT AWARD: 

SBDD S-4 & S-5 PUMP STATIONS MASTER & ENGINE CONTROL PANEL 

REPLACEMENT PROJECT IN MIRAMAR 

 

District Director Hart stated that SBDD advertised for bids for the SBDD S-4 & S-5 Pump 

Stations Master & Engine Control Panel Replacement Project in Miramar.  The District received 

a total of two (2) bids, ranging in price from $160,297.00 to $197,100.00.  Each bidder was 

required to attend a mandatory pre-bid meeting and a mandatory site visit as a prerequisite to 

submitting a bid. 
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The lowest bid received was submitted by TAW Custom Equipment, Inc. (TAW) in the amount 

of $160,297.00.  SBDD has reviewed the bid submitted by TAW and has determined that the 

Contractor is qualified to perform the work and that the bid meets all requirements.  TAW has 

performed similar work for SBDD in the past and the District has been satisfied with their 

work. 

 

Funding for this project will come from the SBDD Capital Improvement Committed Account 

Account as part of the 2015/2016 Capital Improvement Plan (CIP) budget.  

 

District Director Hart recommended that the District award the contract for the SBDD S-4 & 

S-5 Pump Stations Master & Engine Control Panel Replacement Project in Miramar to TAW 

Custom Equipment, Inc. as the lowest, responsive, responsible bidder in the amount of 

$160,297.00.  

 

Commissioner Mersinger asked District Director if this was within the parameters of what was 

originally budgeted.  District Director Hart replied yes; and was also well within the District’s 

CIP budget for next year.  

 

Commissioner Good had a question related to the bid sheet.  He said that there is a separate 

lump sum for the S-4 Pump Station, and a separate lump sum for the S-5 Pump Station; and 

then there is a total lump sum for both.  He said that for him, a “lump sum” means “all 

inclusive”, and this means that this contract will be paid independently for each pump station, 

as opposed to a lump sum for both of them.  The District Director replied that it will be a total 

lump sum of $160,297.00 for both stations.  Commissioner Good re-phrased his comment and 

asked District Director Hart if the District is obligated to do both pumps when they say lump 

sum total.  District Director Hart replied that staff is recommending one contract for both 

stations for the total lump sum, and that both pump stations are housed in the same building, 

and all the work will be done at the same location.  He said that the District had the option of 

splitting the contract, but felt that it was in the District’s best interest to do one contract for 

both stations for a total lump sum of $160,297.00.  Commissioner Good commented that the 

Contractor will get paid after both stations have been completed.  District Director Hart 

affirmed that comment. 

 

Commissioner Mersinger moved for approval to award the SBDD S-4 & S-5 Pump Stations 

Master & Engine Control Panel Replacement Project in Miramar to TAW Custom Equipment, 

Inc. as recommended by the District Director, in the total amount of $160,297.00.  Motion was 

seconded by Commissioner Mersinger and carried unanimously by those present. 

 
B. ESTABLISH MEETING DATES FOR FISCAL YEAR 2015/2016 

 

The following Board Meetings dates were established for the fiscal year 2015/2016:   

 

 OCTOBER 29, 2015 

 NOVEMBER 19, 2015 

 DECEMBER 17, 2015 

 JANUARY 28, 2016  

 FEBRUARY 25, 2016 

 MARCH 31, 2016 

 APRIL 28, 2016 
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MAY 26, 2016 

 JUNE 30, 2016 

 JULY 28, 2016 

 AUGUST 25, 2016 

SEPTEMBER 29, 2016  

 

Dates are subject to change. 

All meetings will start at 8:00 a.m. 
 

Commissioner Mersinger moved for approval of the South Broward Drainage District Board 

meeting dates for fiscal year 2015/2016.  Motion was seconded by Commissioner Santana-

Woodall and was carried unanimously by those present.  

 

Vice Chair Ryan suspended the regular meeting and opened the public hearing on the budget. 
 

05.   CONVENED PUBLIC HEARING AT 8:15 A.M. REGARDING THE FINAL BUDGET AND 

ASSESSMENTS OF SOUTH BROWARD DRAINAGE DISTRICT FOR FISCAL YEAR 

2015/2016  

 

Vice Chair Ryan presented the following: 

 

The name of the taxing District is South Broward Drainage District.   
 

The Proposed Taxes and Assessment Rates for fiscal year 2015-2016 are attached as Exhibit AA@ 
to District Resolution No. 2015-07. 

 

The Proposed Budget for fiscal year 2015/2016 is attached as Exhibit AA@ to the District 

Resolution No. 2015-08. 

 

Commissioner Mersinger commented that she was glad that they were able to keep the taxes and 

assessment rates the same.    

 

District Director Hart stated that the total proposed budget for fiscal year 2015-2016 is 

$3,345,099.00 with a recommendation to maintain the current assessment rates with no increases.  

He stated that the final draft budget is consistent with the budget discussed at the Board’s first 

Budget Hearing on July 30, 2015, with the following minor adjustments: 

 

 Tax Revenues decreased slightly to $3,093,364.50 based on the latest update from the  

Broward County Property Appraiser’s Office (BCPA). 

 BCPA Collection Fees and Discount Rates were adjusted accordingly. 

 Appropriation of Fund Balance was increased slightly. 

 Payroll Taxes and FICA was increased slightly. 

 

Vice Chair Ryan asked if there were any questions or comments from the Board members.   

 

Commissioner Good asked District Director Hart if there was a map that shows the classifications 

of the sub-districts.  District Director Hart replied that the District does not have a map, but that 

there is a break-down and description of every sub-district location.  Attorney Bell explained that 

a map would be difficult to prepare, because of the break-down and locations of the different sub-



 

 

 -4- 

 

districts; but there is a description and a narrative that was prepared, and explains how the District 

got to where it is right now.   

 

Commissioner Mersinger commented that she doesn’t think that they are considered sub-districts, 

but classifications for the properties.  She said that Attorney Bell and District Director Hart had 

prepared a nice, concise list as to what an L was, a V was, etc., and that helped to determine why 

they are classified as they are.   

 

Commissioner Good requested further clarification.  He asked if a property owner wanted to know 

how much they are being assessed, how does the District tell them.  Attorney Bell replied that 

they would have to go to the Broward County Property Appraiser’s (BCPA) website, pull up their 

trim notice for their individual parcel, and it will show a District designation; and the sub-district 

designation/code will show up there; and it will show the assessment rate.  District Director Hart 

explained that if a resident came to SBDD’s office, they would speak to the District Director, and 

he would provide that answer to them.   

 

Commissioner Good asked Attorney Bell, what if the resident disputes or is not in agreement with 

the classification, what would be the process.  Attorney Bell replied they would have to come 

before the Board and object to it during the budget hearings.  Commissioner Good also asked 

Attorney Bell what gives the District certainty that the District has captured accuracy in assessing 

all properties within the District.  Attorney Bell explained that this process happened many years 

ago.  He said that historically, it was just the 13 sub-districts; and then when the District had the 

Special Assessments, the District began expanding on that.  He said that each year, he and District 

Director Hart, will go through all the sub-districts and determine what has changed; and it is fairly 

straight forward as to what needs to be done.  He and District Director Hart go through the list to 

verify that the designations have not changed, and to check the vacant properties to see if any 

changes need to be made to those designations.  They go through this each year.   

 

District Director Hart elaborated on Attorney Bell’s comments saying that they get a master 

spread sheet from BCPA that lists every property in the District, by sub-district, and it’s about a 

4-6 week process, where Attorney Bell and he meet twice a week, and they go through each sub-

district and verify that there are no changes.  He said that typically they would send a memo to 

the BCPA’s office noting any changes; and that is the process they follow and they make the 

BCPA’s office aware of any changes by memo, and the BCPA makes the adjustments.  

 

Commissioner Good asked what gives the District certainty about the accuracy of the baseline of 

the inventory of classifications, before any changes are made.  Attorney Bell replied that comes 

directly from the Property Appraiser’s office which lists each parcel with a separate folio number, 

etc.  He proceeded to describe the process to Commissioner Good.  He said that it is a tedious 

process, but once you know all the various parameters of each of the items which affect each 

parcel, it is a pretty straight forward process. 

 

Commissioner Good clarified that the Property Appraiser only provides a designation of the 

property.  He asked who provides the Property Appraiser with the classifications and the rates.  

Attorney Bell, replied that the District does.  Commissioner Good was still unclear as to the 

certainty on the accuracy of the baseline classifications.  District Director Hart stated that this is 

historical data that repeats each year.  Once a property has been designated under the sub-districts 

and the categories, those remain fixed yearly and will not change.  Commissioner Good asked 

District Director Hart what gives them certainty about the accuracy of the baseline.  District 

Director Hart replied that there is certainty when the classifications are first established, and then 
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every year moving forward, Attorney Bell and he go through the list and they review every sub-

district.  They do not go property-by-property, but they have a process where they review certain 

parameters on the spreadsheet; and he feels they obtain a high level of certainty that the baseline 

is correct, from both the past and continuing forward.  They also review all the exemptions to 

make sure that those are accurate and haven’t changed; and they also go through the vacant 

properties to make sure those haven’t changed.  They do this on an annual basis.  He said it is a 

year-to-year review and confirmation of all the properties within the District; and they make 

whatever adjustments need to be made for vacant properties moving into single family, multi-

family, etc.; and that becomes the new baseline moving forward.   

 

Commissioner Good said that he was not questioning the process, however the baseline may not 

necessarily be correct; and if you audit it, you may find that there could be a number of properties 

that had an improper classification.  He said that if there is no change on that property, you will 

never know that because you are not looking at unchanged property.  District Director Hart agreed 

with Commissioner Good, and he said that the percentages would be very small on that, and that 

the majority are fairly well defined.   

 

Commissioner Good asked if the District has ever audited the District’s numbers and compared 

them to what is being provided to the Property Appraiser’s office; and does the District know with 

100% certainty.  Attorney Bell replied that he would not know 100%, but based on their process, 

it’s fairly close.   

 

Commissioner Good said he brought this issue up because he believes that having a third party, 

that is not biased with the Board, do an audit of the numbers may be helpful.  He wanted to know 

what it would cost to do the audit.  He feels that the classifications that have been reported to the 

Property Appraiser should be certified as being 100% accurate.   

 

Commissioner Good suggested that a full audit be prepared on the numbers that the District has, 

and how they are being reported.  District Director Hart said that he has an idea of what it would 

cost based on the complexity of the District’s sub-districts.  Commissioner Good asked him to at 

least look for one company for an estimate.   

 

Commissioner Mersinger commented that the bottom line is that you would have to physically go to 

each property.  This would be the only way to get a definitive answer, and she feels this is not cost 

effective.  She said that otherwise, the information you are getting comes from the Property 

Appraiser’s office, and an auditor would be using the Property Appraiser’s information.  The only 

other way would be to physically go to each property.  Commissioner Good said that what he is 

suggesting is to use the information provided by the Property Appraiser’s office; you do not have to 

go on-site.  He just wants to make sure that the information the District is providing is not wrong.   

 

Commissioner Mersinger said that from what she was hearing, the District goes over the Property 

Appraiser’s information, and they go line-by-line; and they check the property appraiser’s 

classifications against their own.  She said that the District is non-advalorem, and goes by whatever 

is there.  They don’t go by the valuation.  She asked if Commissioner Good is suggesting that 

someone audit the District’s audit.  Commissioner Good replied that he is not in disagreement with 

Commissioner Mersinger; however, staff may be addressing only a half percent, or a percent of the 

total inventory whenever they are doing their annual process.  He said that they are not checking all 

92,000 locations, but only the ones that have changed; what he is saying is that they should be 

checking all 92,000 properties to make sure that the numbers are in agreement.   
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After further discussion, the consensus was that the District would research the cost for an 

independent verification or review audit to look at all of the District’s properties and for the Board 

to see if this would be cost effective.  District Director Hart will also present a second option where 

the District may be able to do a verification internally, which could be that same process, and where 

a series of maps could be prepared of each individual property within each sub-district.  District 

Director Hart said that the map will take some time to put together, but once prepared, it would be 

extremely valuable. 

 

Commissioner Good had questions regarding the budget line item on public records. He asked if that 

included the software itself, or does that also include maintenance services such as, troubleshooting, 

updates, etc.  District Director Hart said that it is all included; and that these costs will be built into 

the annual budget.  It is a record keeping and file management software, which will help with the 

flow of work; it will have options to help the District keep track of some of the work they do; and it 

will tie into the District’s e-permitting to allow the District to make their permitting process more 

effective.  This software will help the District accomplish that.  Commissioner Good asked if the 

District is anticipating to place all the District’s historical records into this e-format.  District Director 

Hart replied yes.  Commissioner Good also asked if the District is projecting any need for funding 

to perform the work or are they performing this in-house.  District Director replied, in-house.  He 

said that the District has already been on a program when it comes to transferring much of their files, 

but that they don’t have a uniform system in place for saving files.  This issue has been discussed 

with staff, and they are aware that this will take some time; but once the file management structure 

is set up, everyone will need to move the files into the correct folders, and moving forward, anything 

new will be fairly simple.  The District would like to mirror the state guidelines, when it comes to 

record keeping.  The District’s goal is that this decision be made by the end of the year.   

 

Vice Chair Ryan then opened the public hearing.  Mr. George Mersinger of 2263 S.W. 182nd Way, 

Miramar, suggested that regarding Commissioner Good’s concern about auditing, that whenever 

Attorney Bell and District Director Hart are reviewing the changes based on the information provided 

by the Property Appraiser’s office, they could divide the District into 5 different groups, and every 

year pick a different group, and therefore they are auditing a different section every 5 years; and they 

are not making a mountain out of a mole hill; and then just roll it over year-to-year.  With that being 

said, the real question is if the Property Appraiser’s data is correct; and is that not incumbant on the 

Property Appraiser to make sure that the information given to them is correct. 

 

Commissioner Santana-Woodall commented that she knows that there are some cities out there that 

have code officers that go out to verify the properties as they stand, but the District does not have 

that, so the staff would need to verify it themselves. 

 

Mr. Mersinger also suggested that when discussing the process of making a map, the District may 

want to make overlays vs recreating a map, that way you create one map that does not have to be 

recreated every time. 

 

Vice Chair Ryan closed the public discussion. 

 

Commissioner Mersinger moved for approval of Resolution 2015-07 as presented; which approves 

and adopts the proposed assessment rates for fiscal year 2015/16.  Motion was seconded by 

Commissioner Santana-Woodall and was carried unanimously by those present.  

 

Commissioner Santana-Woodall moved for approval of Resolution 2015-08, which approves and 

adopts the proposed final budget for fiscal year 2015/16.  Motion was seconded by Commissioner 
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Mersinger and was carried unanimously by those present. 

 

The Public Hearing was adjourned at 9:07 a.m. and the Regular SBDD Board Meeting was 

reconvened.  
 

C. RELEASE AND VACATION OF 30-FOOT DRAINAGE EASEMENT IN CENTRA 

FALLS II (“PEMBROKE FALLS-PHASE I” PLAT) 

 

District Director Hart stated that South Broward Drainage District (SBDD) received a request 

to release and vacate its interests in a 30-foot Drainage Easement (Easement) located within 

the “Pembroke Falls – Phase 1” plat in the City of Pembroke Pines.  The Easement was 

previously dedicated by separate instrument in OR Book 25567, Page 838, B.C.R. 

 

The request was submitted by representatives for the developer of the Centra Falls II 

development, which is a proposed multi-family development located within the Pembroke 

Falls – Phase 1 plat. 

 

The Easement in question extends east-west across the Centra Falls II property and then north 

along NE 125th Avenue.  The easement was originally granted to provide drainage for the 

Pembroke Pines Ice Arena and a portion of an internal access road within the Pembroke Falls 

Phase 1 plat.  This easement was intended to be a temporary easement until such time as the 

internal drainage system for the Pembroke Falls – Phase 1 plat was completed.  That internal 

system has been completed and therefore, the Easement to be vacated is no longer required.  

 

As part of this request, the property owners of the Centra Falls II property and the Sawgrass 

Executive Park Corp. property (located north of Centra Falls II) have agreed to dedicate new 

drainage easements to account for off-site drainage across those properties. 

 

SBDD staff has reviewed the request and has no objections.  In addition, the Pembroke Pines 

Ice Arena (aka: Miami Ice Arena, Inc.) has agreed to terminate a separate easement previously 

dedicated to them under a separate instrument. 

 

There are no financial impacts to this Agenda Item, other than SBDD administrative costs; all 

other costs will be incurred by the property owner. 

 

District Director Hart made a request for SBDD to vacate and release its interest in a 30-foot 

Drainage Easement in the Pembroke Falls – Phase 1 plat, Pembroke Pines, Florida, as 

described in the attached “Release and Vacation of Drainage Easement” and recorded in OR 

Book 22567, Pages 838. B.C.R.  Said vacation and release is subject to the dedication of new 

drainage easements across the Centra Falls II property and the Sawgrass Executive Park Corp. 

property; the property owners entering into a Maintenance & Indemnification Agreement with 

SBDD; and reimbursement of all legal and recording costs associated with the proposed Centra 

Falls II development. 

 

Commissioner Mersinger moved for approval for the Release and Vacation of the 30-Foot 

Drainage Easement In Centra Falls II (“Pembroke Falls-Phase I” Plat) subject to the dedication 

of new drainage easements; the property owners entering into a Maintenance & 

Indemnification Agreement with SBDD; and reimbursement of all legal and recording costs 

associated with the proposed Centra Falls II development.  Motion was seconded by 

Commissioner Santana-Woodall. 
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Mr. Ryan Thomas of Thomas Engineering was present to answer any questions. 

 

Commissioner Good asked District Director Hart what is the purpose of the one easement that 

is on the far east side of the property.  District Director Hart replied that a drainage pipe needs 

to be re-routed, and they will be dedicating an easement over the new pipe that is being re-

routed.  He said that it has already been approved by permit from SBDD.  Commissioner Good 

commented that there is not a vacation of that particular easement.  District Director Hart 

agreed by saying no.  Commissioner Good also commented that anyone who wants an 

easement on top of the District’s easement would need approval from the District.  District 

Director Hart agreed.   

 

The question was called and carried unanimously by those present. 

 

D. RESOLUTION NO. 2015-09 – AGREEMENT OF NOTATION ON PLAT FOR THE 

WALDMAN PLAT  

 

District Director Hart stated that SBDD Resolution No. 2015-09 authorizes SBDD to enter into 

an Agreement with Broward County for an Amendment of Notation on the Plat affecting the 

Waldman Plat in Miramar, Florida.  The Waldman Plat was approved by the Broward County 

Board of County Commissioners on February 18, 2003 and was recorded in Plat Book 153, 

Page 35 of the public records of Broward County. 

 

He said that the new owners of a portion of Parcels A and B of the plat, Mirabella 26 LLC, 

have petitioned Broward County to amend the notation on the face of the plat to change the 

use limitations of the non-residential portion of the plat.  As part of the approval process, 

Broward County requires all owners and mortgage holders of the non-residential use portion 

of the plat to enter into an “Agreement for Amendment of Notation of Plat” (Agreement).  

Because SBDD is the owner of lake parcels within the non-residential portion of plat, Broward 

County is requesting that the District enter into the Agreement. 

 

Mirabella 26 LLC has acknowledged that it will enter into a Maintenance and Indemnification 

Agreement with  SBDD, and will obtain a Paving & Drainage Permit from the District for any 

future construction activities on its property located within the limits of the plat, and will 

dedicate to the District any required drainage-related easements in accordance with the 

District’s Criteria Manual. 

 

SBDD staff has no objections to the proposed amendment to the notation on the face of the 

plat as there will be no impacts related to the drainage and surface water management systems 

on the property. 

 

There will be no financial impacts to this Agenda Item, other than SBDD administrative costs; 

all other costs will be incurred by Mirabella 26 LLC.  

 

District Director Hart requested approval of Resolution No. 2015-09 – Agreement of Notation 

on Plat for the Waldman Plat (Plat Book 153, Page 35, B.C.R.), located in Miramar, Florida.   

 

Commissioner Mersinger moved for approval of Resolution No. 2015-09 – Agreement of 

Notation on Plat for the Waldman Plat for discussion.  Motion was seconded by Commissioner 

Santana-Woodall. 
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Commissioner Mersinger asked District Director Hart if the District owns these lakes and has 

the District been maintaining these lakes.  District Director Hart replied yes, but once they 

enter into this agreement, the property owner will be responsible to maintain them, but SBDD 

will still own them. 

 

 The question was called and carried unanimously by those present. 

 

E. OTHER 

 

None. 

 
05. ATTORNEY=S REPORT: 

 
 None. 
  
07. APPROVAL OF LEGAL FEES 
 
 Commissioner Santana-Woodall moved for approval of the legal bills.  Motion was seconded by 

Commissioner Mersinger and it was carried unanimously by those present.   
  

08.   BOARD MEMBER’S QUESTIONS/COMMENTS 

 

  Commissioner Mersinger wished everyone a Shanatova. 

        

09. MEETING DATE(S) 

 
A. Regular Board Meeting will be held on Thursday, October 29th at 8:00 a.m. 

 

Adjournment at 9:25 A.M.  

 

Respectfully submitted,  

 

  

                                                                             

Robert E. Goggin IV, Secretary 

South Broward Drainage District 

 

/rim 










































































































































